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From the Vice Chair 
 
This edition of our magazine sees ñfrom the Chairò coming from Bryan Mills, 
the Vice Chair, as Bill Preston (Chairman) has been unable to attend 
meetings over the past few months and felt it right for Bryan to step in.   
                                                                                                             Editor.  

 
May I start by saying this is my first attempt at magazine letter 
writing and by wishing you all well and, hoping all of you are making 
preparations for the year ahead including, our many and varied 
FMPS meetings and Rally. 
One thing that does concern me is the apparent lack of interest and 
the poor attendance of our monthly meeting programme; I wonder if 
the general membership realise the amount of research and effort 
that goes into getting speakers (many of who are requested by 
members) and then, hardly anyone turns up which is an 
embarrassment to the Speaker and the Committee who, often go to 
great lengths to book suitable speakers. 
 Our last speaker was from the Bulmer Brick and Tile works with a 
varied talk about, not only brick making, but also the unique 
products only they manufacture plus the geological history of the 
clays that are used, and, we hope to visit their production site in the 
near future. 
I myself, have been very busy in the fortnight leading up to the 11

th
 

November with the poppy appeal in Haverhill as, I am the Chairman 
of Haverhill and Thurlow Royal British Legion  
 This brings me to another subject; as it is the centenary next year 
of the warôs end (1914-18) I was thinking it would be apt to have a 
rally theme loosely based on machinery and vehicles of those times 
even if it is just a small part. 
May I also ask as many of you as possible to please think about the 
future of our Society in so far as being considered for the many 
challenging positions available to get your teeth into if you want the 
club to carry on as well as it has in the past.  
Thatôs all for now, may I wish you all well for the coming festive 
season and the future.  
        

Bryan Mills  



From the Editor 

Do you want a FMPS Rally in 2018? 

In this magazine you will see an extensive input from John Court on 

the future of the FMPS rally and no doubt you will realise the 

underlying theme is one of ñhelp neededò 

Over the many years the Society has been promoting rallies for the 

enjoyment of the members, the entertainment of the public and  

raising money for charity; but everything has now moved on and, 

what might have been acceptable thirty years ago is not now. 

Back in the day there were just a few basic doôs and donôts but of 

course rallies were generally much smaller and more relaxed. We 

might like to remember them as they were but for better or worse 

life has evolved and the practices we once enjoyed are no longer 

acceptable. Today we are governed by a myriad of authorities 

which include Health and Safety, Environmental Protection and of 

course the local Council, all of which impose their own rules and 

regulations. The relaxed atmosphere of days gone by has 

disappeared and now, if we wish to continue, we must conform to 

the rules and this means we need many more people on the ground 

to promote a rally; this is where YOU come in! 

If there is to be a 2018 FMPS rally we have to have more help. 

Fact: If the rally is to take place we need in the region of 40 

Stewards. 

Every section must have sufficient deputies to assist the Senior 

Steward, this is not an option, not just a good idea, but a hard fact. 

You are all familiar with the saying ñmany hands make light workò 

never, ever, has this been more true than with running a rally. We 

absolutely must have more help next year or there will be no option 

other than to call it a day and abandon it. To this end we need YOU 

to come forward and volunteer.  



We need:- 

A Trade Stalls Steward.  

Could you take bookings from stall holders and organise this 
section?  Ideally you might already be involved and have 
experience of dealing with Stall holders but if not, if you are 
organised and willing to devote a little time dealing with enquiries  
you could do the job. 

A Rally Safety Officer. 

Someone with an understanding of basic Health and Safety and is 
able to absorb the details of our risk assessment and put it in to 
practice. This sounds very involved but realistically common sense 
is the key to this position. You will need to be on site for the whole 
weekend and be confident in challenging any person who is seen 
carrying out unsafe practices.  

And of course we need Stewards:- 

As a Steward you will help make the rally a success. 

Over the weekend you might be checking passes on the gate, or 
possibly directing exhibitors and public to where they need to be, 
you might be guiding vehicles into the display ring or erecting signs. 
The jobs are many and varied but all essential and all so much 
easier if we have sufficient help on hand. As I said, many hands 
make light work. 

As you would expect there will be space for caravans or camping 
made available for all Stewards and Officials. 

Insufficient Stewards, no rally, it is that simple. 

To volunteer and make a difference:- 

Contact Bill Preston  01245 420168  herbert.preston@btinternet.com  

             Bryan Mills   07967366344   ba.mills@sky.com  

Or any Committee Member as listed on the inside cover of this magazine    

 

mailto:herbert.preston@btinternet.com
mailto:ba.mills@sky.com


Situation Vacant  

                               Secretary to the Society 

 

The position involves attending Committee and General 

Meetings, taking notes and writing up minutes for the 

Society records. 

From time to time other secretarial work is required 

such as writing letters and, it is expected you will be 

computer literate to send and receive emails on behalf 

of the Society. 

Meetings are generally held in Halstead, Essex, and 

therefore ideally the Secretary would be within the area 

to minimise travelling.  

 

This is a paid position. 

 

If you, a friend, partner, or colleague could undertake 

this role please contact:- 

Bill Preston (Chair)  01245 420168 

Email     herbert.preston@btinternet.com    

 

 

mailto:herbert.preston@btinternet.com


Annual General Meeting 
January 31st 2018 at 8pm 

 
The FMPS Annual General Meeting will be held at the  
Halstead Football Club.  
       Rosemary Lane 

          Broton Industrial Estate 

          Halstead 

          Essex 

          CO9 1HR  

Here is your opportunity to shape the Society and take 
it forward. 
 
All Officers and Committee posts are up for re-election. 
 
If you would like to come forward for election there is a 
nomination form with this magazine.  
 
The Committee are always looking for new ideas and 
often these ideas need to come from new Committee 
members. 
 
The time required is minimal but there has to be a 
commitment to become involved and a willingness to 
take on some tasks to help your society.    
 
Contact Bill Preston to discuss your interest or for more 
information as to what is involved. 
 

Telephone Bill Preston:- 01245 420168 
 
 

                  email:  herbert.preston@btinternet.com  

mailto:herbert.preston@btinternet.com


 

2018 Membership  

After 4 years it has been found 

necessary to make a small increase 

to the membership subscription 

and, for 2018 the cost is  

£17.50  

This includes £5.000.000 
Public Liability Insurance  
for your static exhibits. 

 
Use the membership form included with 
this magazine to renew your subscription. 
 
Additional forms can be downloaded from 
the website:- www.fmps.org.uk  
 

 

http://www.fmps.org.uk/


Some Ideas, Proposals and Necessities around 
moving the FMPS Rally forward for 2018 

From John Court. 
 
 
Since the early days of the FMPS rallies there have been many changes to 
the duties Stewards need to carry out. 
 
 
In the early days Stewards just needed to be knowledgeable and enthusiastic 
about their section and exhibits, and the compliance was by understanding. 
This is still needed today, and the public expect this of us, but we also have a 
duty to uphold the safety of ourselves and others and, to this end, so much 
more is needed to be added to the duties of the Stewards. 
 
There is now an Event Safety Management Plan, which is a major part of us 
obtaining permission to run the rally and, we must adhere to it. 
This combined with the Post Rally Safety Report by the Safety Officer has 
necessitated a complete layout change of the rally, and has brought about a 
larger area to be used for the 'fun area' for children. 
 
Now the Stewards will need to be more mobile, moving when necessary to 
help other sections and browse around while leaving a Steward available in 
their own section to ensure exhibit safety and public safety. 
 
Basic requirements. 
In order to control the public and usher them away from areas of concern 
such as vehicles moving to and from the ring, or unruly gatherings, the basic 
requirement for a Steward is to be responsible,  fit and active thereby able to 
walk unaided across the site in times of need. 
 
It will not be expected for Stewards to administer any form of first aid, but 
they will need to know where the first aid post is and fetch them if the patient 
is immobile. The on-site first aiders will be responsible from then onwards. 
(The First Aid Responders are to have a radio link with all Stewards) 
 
Each area will have fire extinguishers, which are to help prevent the spread if 
fire breaks out, only to be used if you feel it is safe to do so. Catching and 
stopping a fire early is much easier than watching adjacent exhibits being 
engulfed. 
Spotting a potential fire hazard early is the key, so periodic patrols around the 
section are vital to notice leaking fuel being a fire and pollution hazard, and 
also being vigilant for the characteristic aroma of burning insulation. 



This is a potential problem in all sections because the owner may be 
elsewhere on site or oblivious to the fact despite being nearby; hence the 
need for systematic monitoring.  
Catering units have generator engines running while the operator is serving 
throughout the day, so if anything goes un-noticed, it may quickly escalate. 
 
Exhibitor Sections.  
There is always frenetic activity in sections immediately before they are due 
in the ring. Although the exhibitors can be with their vehicles before the ring 
entry time, the public must be made aware the vehicles will be moving 
shortly. Once a vehicle is started, but not moving, the Stewards must subject 
it to stationary engine safety codes which will then apply.  
Many section Stewards are also exhibitors and will want to join in the ring 
display. The vehicles will need to be controlled and lined up for close convoy 
movement into the ring so to minimise the time travelling across pedestrian 
routes. 
The ring Stewards will be responsible for crowd control and form safe 
segregation from the exhibitor section to the ring. This will be achieved using 
a moveable section in the ring fencing and one in the exhibitor section to fold 
open and block pedestrians while the vehicles pass. 
This will allow one exhibitor Steward to be at the start of the convoy, and one 
at the end after which the 'gates' will be shut and people can bumble by. 
 
Steam Section special needs. 
As the steamers will need to raise a head of steam before entering the ring, 
they need to be told  30 mins in advance, and start the formation of the 
convoy when there is sufficient fire in the box to do so controllably. This will 
need the vigilance of all the steam section Stewards, and may need a roped 
public exclusion roadway within the section, set up in line with ring entry 
point. 
 
Trip Hazards 
The public are aware the site has uneven ground in places and should be 
prepared for this, they may not be aware of guy ropes, pegs, ground anchors 
etc. out of their line of vision. Stewards must recognise these as hazards and 
have them made suitably visible. 
 
Fencing. 
While Stewards walk around the site they need to be vigilant for gaps 
appearing in safety fencing giving unauthorised access, and repair when 
necessary, with the help of the appropriate section Steward if needed. The 
display rings are particularly susceptible to pushing over and need constant 
monitoring by the ring Stewards and to be repaired immediately. 
 
 



Main Entrance/Exit Gate. 
From Friday, 9 am onwards Stewards need to be available at the gate, 
stopping all vehicles and directing where they now need to go because the 
layout has changed so radically.  
It is essential for the gate staff to have stallholder names and site reference 
chart to assist them further. 
On Saturday from 8am a 2 lane pre gate system will operate, 1 Steward on 
each, stopping all vehicles to check their adherence to site safety rules, 
and blocking them in the case of non-compliance. 
 Any dispute between persons trying it on to gain entry without complying with 
the safety code will be the responsibility of the section admin Steward who 
will be available on the radio system. Failure to respond will result in the 
chancer being directed to the public area, even if they have exhibits on board. 
Vehicles without 'E' sticker passes and / or not wearing wristbands must be 
regarded as members of the public and directed to the public car park.  
No un-booked vehicles to be allowed in. Those turning up 'on spec' with a 
'vehicle of interest' will not have read or signed on to our safety code 
requirements and in the interests of safety must be sent to the public car 
park, not the rally field. 
The gate will be closed and a padlocked chain wrapped around it from 
around 9.30 am depending on traffic, no later than 9.45 am . 
All vehicles arriving after the gates are chained will be shown a copy of the 
application form and the safety terms, indicating the entry time they signed 
onto, and then directed to the public area. Their wristbands will be valid if 
they want to stay. 
 
Emergency vehicles. 
Only fire , ambulance or police vehicles 'on call' will have the gates opened 
for them, and need to display flashing blue lights. Sirens may panic some live 
exhibits, and so the drivers need to be made aware of this when directing 
them to the area of concern. 
 
Service vehicles.  
These are the toilet emptying lorry and the water bowser on Saturday and 
Sunday. Once the gates are closed a gate Steward will be allocated to escort 
the toilet service lorry which will not move after 10am unless a Steward is in 
attendance. As the vehicle will be on call all day it is suggested a Steward 
rota is arranged. They will be preceded by Stewards; clearing a way through 
if the public are unaware the vehicle is moving. The escort Steward will also 
carry a radio to alert the driver if they are required urgently due to a problem 
elsewhere on site. The Steward will also be present when the vehicle is 
stationary and running to keep the inquisitive members of the public back. 
The water bowser will be covered by one of the Steam and Stationary Engine 
Stewards as they are the only users during the day. 
 



 
 
 
Ring Stewards. 
Main ring Stewards predominantly control the incoming and exit of exhibits 
and keep exhibits and public separate. 
Ring 2 Stewards are responsible for incoming and exit of exhibits. As the live 
animal / bird displays need to be housed and fenced, they will need to be 
marshalled between the paddocks to the ring. Each display will have their 
own handlers who will be responsible for the transfer, but the public will need 
to be kept at a safe distance by the Stewards. 
 
 
 
All Sections. 
Every admin / Senior Steward must be available for a pre rally briefing 
at 7.30 pm Friday to discuss the fire, safety, radio operation and other 
requirements for the weekend and subsequently pass the information on to 
their respective section Stewards when they arrive on Saturday morning. All 
admin Stewards will be expected to carry radios and be competent in their 
use, in case of section problems when they will need to be contacted. 
All will need to be aware of entrances and exits in use on the days, and the 
layout of the site (a programme will be provided to each Steward free of 
charge which will contain the site map) to assist the public with information on 
facilities, especially those with disabilities. 
Receive a statement of duties for all sections to ensure they are covered. 
This meeting is listed in the site safety management document and must be 
complied with. 
 
Exhibitors must be reminded their signed condition of application agrees to 
not leaving  before 5 pm. If there is a dispute, and there is time to leave the 
field before 10 am, they should be asked to leave. 
 
 
At signing in, public liability insurance is to be checked for validity, no 
insurance or invalid insurance means the vehicle is not to be operated in any 
way; do not supply coal to steamers so they have to let out their fire and 
chock wheels. 
 
 
It can now been seen that considerably more Stewards are needed to 
make the rally more enjoyable and safe for the visitors 
 
 
 



 
 
 

   Insufficient Stewards will result in no Rally 
 
 
The Stewards required to comply with the legal 
requirements of the Event Management Plan. 
 
 
Below is the minimum number of Stewards for each section 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Military 1 2 

Gypsy Wagons 1 1 

Main Entrance Gate 1 4 

Main Ring 1 4 

Ring 2 1 4 

 
 
 
 
This makes a requirement for 41 Stewards to operate the Rally both safely 
and effectively, there is little built in redundancy especially during peak times. 
 
Contact the Committee Chairman to volunteer as a Steward. 
 
I am aware we do have some Admin Stewards and some Assistant Stewards, 
but we need more so I haven't mentioned this. The existing ones, if they 
measure up, have priority in their chosen sections.  
 
 
Many thanks 
John 
 

Section Stewards Req. Assistant Stewards 

Stationary Engines 1 2 

Cars 1 2 

Commercials 1 2 

Motorcycles 1 1 

Steam 1 3 

Stalls / Catering 1 2 

Craft 1 2 



ROAD RUN  

IN AID OF ST ELIZABETH HOSPICE  

IPSWICH  
On Saturday, 19 August at 10.30am 31 tractors left Waldringfield 
Heath on a sponsored road run for St Elizabeth Hospice, with the 
sun shining on us. 
 
We went through Brightwell, Bucklesham, Foxhall and Nacton and 
then along the road where we could see the River Orwell at 
Levington on our right hand side.  We carried on up to the railway 
line, turning right on to the old A45 and then on our way to Trimley 
and on to Felixstowe where a left hand turn took us along back 
roads and on to Felixstowe Marshes on farm tracks where to our 
left was the River Deben, over Kingsfleet and back onto the road at 
Falkenham along roads with grass growing in the middle and on to 
Kirton Recreation Ground for a lunch stop.   
 

  The Lunch Stop 

 
 
 



 
 
Here we all enjoyed some very good food prepared for us by 
parents and helpers of The Kirton Cubs and Scouts Group. 
 
After lunch and feeling refreshed we went on our way for about a 
mile and onto more farm roads alongside the River Deben and out 
onto the road at Hemley, through Waldringfield Village and arrived 
back where we started at approximately 4pm. 
 
This road run was started by John Couch and I took over when 
John moved to New Zealand.  My wife, Jo, and I have run it for the 
last 9 years (with the help of friends and family) and have raised 
several thousand pounds for the Hospice in this time.  
 
This year it was run by Club member David Cope and his helpers 
who  
 

             Collected   £1,188.21 for the Hospice. 
 
Well done David ï a good day was had by all. 
 
Ron Fellgett 

 
 

 
 
Thank you Ron for this report, a really outstanding amount was 
raised for the hospice and, the best bit is you all had a great day out 
doing it. 
 
Our Members are spread all around the UK and I feel sure many of 
them also have taken part in similar events raising money for 
charity so if this is true let us all share your story with a short report 
and a picture or two.  
 
Editor 
 



In the family for 100 years! 
The story of Johnôs Titan. 

From our Honorary Member in New Zealand. 
 
The International Harvester Company was formed in 1902 by the 
merger of the McCormick Harvesting Machine Company and the 
Deering Harvester Company along with three other small machine 
companies. The IH Titan 10-20 was made in Milwaukee, Wisconsin 
from 1915 until 1922, during that time 78,363 were made, the 
maximum production was in 1920 when one tractor was coming out 
of the factory every 4 ½ minutes (all of the tractors were handmade, 
no production line as such!).  
 

 
During the First World war over 3000 titans were bought by the 
British government war office and given to farmers on a lease lend 
scheme to help with food production. My Titan serial number 
TV4069 was one of those tractors. It was supplied by the local war 
agricultural committee to my Grandfather at Foxholes farm, 
Hertford, England when new in 1917 and was used on the farm for 
general duties such as ploughing and cultivating it was also used by 
him for contracting on local farms.  



At the end of the war the war office gave the farmers the option to 
either buy the tractors at a set price or they would be put into a local 
auction. Grandfather decided to buy ours. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
After Grandfathers death my Father Harry in partnership with his 
brother Wesley took over the farm and contracting business. 
On September 29, 1927 the brothers gave up the tenancy of 
Foxholes Farm and took over the tenancy of Stonards Farm, High 
Wych, near Sawbridgeworth, Hertfordshire. The Titan moved to 
Stonards on November 1 1927. 
 
 
 
The Titan then worked at Stonards and the adjoining farm Hoskins, 
which was being farmed by their other brother Trelawny. 



Over the years 
other tractors 
came onto the 
farm and the Titan 
did less and less 
work until it finally 
ended up on the 
oat crusher.  
When it threw a 
big end (believed 
to have been 
during the Second 
World War) it was 
pensioned off and 
taken to the top of 
the stack yard 
with the other 
scrap, (I 
remember playing 

on it as a child). Wesley died in 1951 and Harry carried on the farm 
on his own. In 1958 Harry died and the farm was sold up in 1960. At 
this time I was sent off to boarding school. 
 
In 1972 I was talking to my Uncle Trelawny and the subject of old 

tractors 
came up 
(he had a 
Marshal 
traction 
engine and 
a couple of 
vintage 
cars), I said 
it was a pity 
the Titan 
had been 
sold, he 
said it 
wasnôt, it 



had been loaned to someone to restore and show; we both 
commented we hadnôt seen it and that perhaps it should be looked 
into (this was a lucky conversation as 6 months later he had a 
stroke and never spoke again).  Uncle made some enquires and 
found it in a farm yard, part dismantled with some parts missing. I 
then made some arrangements and persuaded George Mullens a 
friend of mine who was a thatcher, to help me move it. The day 
arrived and we went to the farm and with difficulty loaded it onto 
Georgeôs flatbed Bedford O truck, took it back to Uncleôs and 
unloaded it under a hedge. 
 
In 1978 Trelawny died and I had to move the Titan. In the mean 
time I had got married and we lived in a small cottage in Suffolk, 
which did not have any room to store a tractor so a fellow member 
of the Farm Machinery Preservation Society I belong to allowed me 
to put it in his barn at Foxearth near Sudbury.  
One weekend I went to the barn with a friend and we partially 
dismantled it, and there it stood. During this time we moved to a 
house (which had to be rebuilt) and we also started an engineering 
business. Eventually I collected the parts and put them in our 
garage ( this was just as well as there was a great storm  6 months 
later and the barn it used to be in blew down). 
By now it is the late 1980ôs and I thought I must do something with 
the tractor. The business had progressed into a small factory unit so 
I took the chassis to the workshop and we started work on it (mainly 
as a hospital job). The chassis had to be de-riveted as the rust had 
got between the plates and buckled them.  Where the rear axle was 
fitted to the chassis the channels were rusted through. So I cut out 
a section of the channel and welded in a new piece then riveted the 
chassis back up.  
The engine was next,  now you have to bear in mind that the tractor 
had stood outside from the 1940ôs to the 60ôs, then someone had 
improved things by removing the engine covers and it remained 
outside until the early 80ôs. The first job on the block was to remove 
the cylinder head, all of the cylinder head studs (Ĳòdiameter) go 
through the head which is approximately 9ò thick and were rusted 
solid. The only way to remove the head was to cut through the 
gasket and studs with a hacksaw blade, passes the time as they 
say. 



Whilst this was going on I was trying to find out the age of the 
tractor as some kind person had borrowed the engine plate and 
hadnôt returned it, might have had something to do with the brass 
content. So I was making enquiries anywhere I could to no effect. 
About this time we had to put my Mother in a home and as we were 
clearing out her house I came across a set of diaryôs from the 
1920ôs so I took them home and thought they might make some 
bedtime reading. When I eventually read them I found an entry that 
gave a list of part noôs, that turned out to be off a Titan that father 
had gone to London to get for ENGINE No TV4067. Bingo! Now I 
had a date. 
The engine is a horizontal 2 cylinder with 6òdiameter cast iron 
pistons which were rusted solid in the bores. I mounted the cylinder 
block on timber blocks vertically, filled the bores with diesel and left 
if for several months, then got a large block of hardwood that fitted 
in the bore so that  could hit the piston. Every time someone was in 
the workshop they would give the wood a good hit with a 14lb 
hammer on each piston. After about 6 months of this they started to 
move and eventually came out, plus no rings were broken!  
Now the engine was in bits, what to do. The bores had nearly 
ıòpitting in them where the water had stood. I managed to get liner 
castings from a foundry in the Midlands and machined them and the 
block to fit, you cannot get liners off the shelf to fit. The pistons were 
corroded on the outside, I machined them until they were smooth 
and bored the liners to suit (when I rebuilt it I had to gap the rings 
as they were too large, so it still has the original rings!). I had the 
crank ground and scraped the main bearings to fit, the bearings on 
these old engines have a lot of shims in them, so it is no problem to 
remove a few and get the bearings to fit. 
The restoration took nearly 25 years to complete, I was on the 
lookout all of the time for parts that I needed, auctions are a good 
source. At one sale I found a brand new set of big end shells, at 
another a fuel tank and so it went on, by the time I came to put it 
together I had nearly everything I needed. There is a company in 
England that specialises in old tractor tinwork, Englemans, they 
made the wings, air filter and water tank, Tom a welder who worked 
for me at the time welded some new spokes in the wheels that had 
rotted through. The wheels had a type of roller bearing in them that 
ran straight on the shaft and inside the wheel hub casting, these 



had long since passed their sell by date, so I machined the axles 
and inside the hubs and made bronze bushes to fit. 
The cylinder head needed a couple of new inlet valves as the stems 
had nearly rusted through, they have a long fairly slim stem, and 
were proving a problem to source, until I was talking to a neighbour 
who restores old crawler tractors, I lent him a valve, and when I 
came home the next night there were 2 valves, that were slightly 
too large ,sitting on the door step, Eric who was working for me at 
the time is a very good machinist, and a couple of days later I had 2 
new valves fitted. 
Now things started to progress, the axles and wheels were fitted, 
the gearbox dismantled, cleaned reassembled and fitted. One 
Christmas I  decided would be a good time to assemble the engine 
in the workshop, so I started on Boxing day with the intention of 
getting it together by the time the men came back to work in the 
second week of January. By the middle of February I was getting 
asked when it was going out as everyone was falling over it. The 
following weekend I lifted it with the loader and put it on the chassis. 
Work continued steadily until about mid July when I took it outside 
and put a flat belt from the Titan to a Ferguson 20 and cranked the 
engine over. This went fine with the crank case cover off it was 
possible to see the oil was getting where it should; it is a dry sump 
engine with a mechanical oiler with 6 outputs one for each cylinder, 
big end, and main bearing, the oil then drops onto the ground (this 
is an American tractor, they have plenty of oil!). After the engine 
had been cranking for an hour or so my son Richard who had been 
helping asked if it would go, he encouraged me to put the plugs in 
and try it, this is where we had some problems as the Ferguson did 
not like the idea, first the belt would not stay on, then when that was 
sorted, the engine stalled. After a while and some adjustments the 
Titan started, first time it had run in nearly 50 years, a good day 
followed by a glass of wine. 
 
The following day I was talking to a friend Ron Fellgett who was 
helping to organise a vintage ploughing match to raise money for a 
local church and he said óI will save you a space and find you a 
plough.ô So by October I had the tractor finished except for the 
painting, and took it to the match and she worked all day with no 
problems. Several of the spectators were horrified they thought I 



might break her and she should be polished and put in a museum. 
(I am a great believer that these old tractors and machines should 
run and be put to work as most people would never have seen them 
run and work, and a static machine is not as interesting to look at)  
 
Over the following winter I painted her and had the sign writing 
done. In the spring I got ready to go to the first show which was 
Woolpit steam rally where she behaved well and was admired by 
many. 
 
I took her to as many shows as possible over the years. In 2006 we 
decided to emigrate to NZ so she was duly cleaned and packed into 
a 40ft container with all our worldly goods and she arrived in 
Whakatane in Nov 2006. I take her to as many shows as possible 
over here. 
 
So there we have it, although itôs not unique to have a machine in 
one family for 100 years I feel quite proud that I have this one! 
 
 
 
SPECIFICATIONS 
 
 
The Titan is rated as having 10hp on the draw bar and 20hp on the 
belt. It has a 2 speed gear box with one slow speed of 2 7/8 mph 
and the other not quite so fast at 2 ¼ mph, reverse is also 2 7/8 
mph. The engine speed is governed at 500rpm. 
 
Bore 6ò,   stroke 8ò,   cylinders 2,   and engine capacity 7420cc 
Starts on petrol,   runs on kerosene 
Weight 2900kg with full tanks. 
 

 

 

 



Latchingdon Ploughing Day 
 

Report by Jimmy Waters 
  
Barbara and I dropped in midmorning to find 20+ tractors and 
crawlers competing in the mounted and trailed classes.  
 
Most competitors had family or friends as support and because of 
the location within Latchingdon village, many locals came through 
to watch also. Although the sun was out, there was an autumnal nip 
in the air.  
 

During the course of our 
visit, a group of Fordson 
tractors fitted with an 
assortment of implements, 
assembled in the adjacent 
field to do some work. One 
had a slight cooling problem 
- either that or it was making 
a good impersonation of a 
steam engine! The two roller 
attachments caught my eye, 
being made by the local 

Maldon Iron Works but one example had a broken roll segment with 
about 1/3rd of the circumference missing which was a shame. 
Ernest Doe supported 
the event with their 
hospitality trailer and 
because of other 
commitments we had 
to leave before the 
end of the event so I 
cannot give details of 
the results but the 
time we spent was 
both interesting and enjoyable. A real treat to see the old machines 
at work and not just standing doing nothing. 
 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Made by the Maldon Iron Works 

Photographed by Jimmy Waters at 

the Latchingdon Ploughing Day. 

 



Colne Valley Railway Vintage Rally 
 
 
 
Just a quick announcement that unfortunately there will not be 
a Colne Valley Railway Vintage Rally held in 2018.  
 
There are various reasons for this, chief among which is the fact 
that the heritage lottery funded building work has now commenced 
at the railway, and this means that access to the rally field will be 

quite difficult in future.  
 
  
We hope you've enjoyed these 
events as much as we have, and 
would like to take this opportunity to 
thank you once again for supporting 
the event over the last few years - 
we're very grateful as without you 

and your exhibits we'd never have had a show in the first place! 
  
 
At this stage we don't know if the event 
is likely to return to the rally calendar in 
future years, if it does then we will of 
course be in touch. In the meantime, 
no doubt we'll see many of you at other 
rallies around East Anglia next year! 
  
 
 
 
All the best, 
Damien & Alison 
Event Organisers 
 

 

http://www.colnevalleyrailway.co.uk/Gallery/CVR-015.jpg
http://www.colnevalleyrailway.co.uk/Gallery/DSCF0730.JPG


Brake Shoe Relining 

£19.95 (pair) 

 inclusive of vat and postage is free! 

Villiers Services 

01384 265797 

This service can cater for any shape or size brake-shoe. 
Whether itôs for a bike, car, van, trailer or even tractor.  

Many modern linings are too hard, so we have a range of 
materials to suit all applications, including woven non 
asbestos which does not need to get hot to work.  

All you need to do is remove the shoes from the back plate, 
drop them in a jiffy bag or box, write down what they fit, 
what you are going to use them for. (ie) road, competition 
etc. And let us know if you require them to be over or 

undersize. 

 

Villiers Services 
3 Merry Hill 
Brierley Hill 
West Midlands 
 DY5 1SA 
 

 
 

Email:-    villiersservices@hotmail.co.uk  

javascript:;
mailto:villiersservices@hotmail.co.uk


Blue Force Suffolk Working Day 

Sunday 10
th
 September saw the first ñSuffolkò working day to be 

held under the ñBlue Forceò banner. As 2017marks the 100 year 

anniversary of Ford, Fordson and New Holland, I decided that it 

would be a good idea to try to arrange a fun working day local to me 

and James Forrest from Mowness Hall in Stonham Aspal provided 

an excellent venue. 

Ernest Doe & Sons were keen to help and supported me with the 

arrangements and publicity for the event. They also supported by 

bringing along their hospitality trailer, two new Tier 4B T7 tractors, a 

Silver Jubilee 7810, Ford 7000, Doe Dual Drive and a T7.270 

coupled to a Lemken 7 furrow plough for their working plot. 

Despite the misty and foggy start to the Sunday, the sun eventually 

broke through and it remained dry for the event, although being a 

little damp on top from the previous days rain, it caused a few 

problems for the tractors ploughing in ñon landò configuration, as 

opposed to in the furrow. 

All in all, I had around 45 tractors on the day; a combination of both 

working and static exhibits. The tractor line up included a very 

nicely restored 1917 MOM all the way up to the latest 2017 Tier 4B 

T7 product courtesy of Does and again tractor horsepower ranging 

from the Model F up all the way up to leviathan FW60, FW30 and 

Versatile 946, which were 

unfortunately not able to work 

due to the ground conditions. 

 

Static exhibits included a 

Standen Cyclone single row 

tanker sugerbeet harvester 

with a Ford skid unit on it 

stood on the grass. A unique bespoke self-propelled 12 metre boom 



sprayer that Jamesô father John built himself in the farm workshop 

based on a Ford tractor. Also featured was a Super Major, a Ford 

555 digger, a 3000, 4000 with front end loader, 4600, 6600, and a 

6610 with infamous rubix cube stubby gearsticks and a Ford 8830. 

Working tractors included the Ford 7810, 7610 and the 7810 Silver 

Jubilee, which made for a great photo when they were all ploughing 

one behind each other.  

 

Philip Warren brought along his County 1184 with Dowdeswell 

Push Pull combination, although unfortunately due to the rain, the 

front plough was 

purely just for 

ballast. Tom 

Styles managed 

to coax his 

County crawler 

out of retirement 

which was great 

considering that this was the first bit of work it had done in 30 years 

or so, and he only got it going two days before the event. He had 

the opportunity to borrow a 4 furrow Ransomes trailed plough which 

certainly gave it a good workout! It was also not only about 

ploughing ï there was a very nice Fordson Model F pulling a trailed 

cultivator through the stubble and also a Fordson Major E1A with a 

cultivator. 



I was absolutely overwhelmed with the number of people that 

turned up to the working day and with the enormous generosity 

from both exhibitors and members of the public. I have no idea how 

many people actually turned up to see the ploughing, but probably 

somewhere around 300/400 at a wild guess. Everyone I spoke to 

during the day appeared to be thoroughly enjoying themselves and 

having a good time. It was a really good social occasion!  

 

To raise some additional 

money Ernest Doe 

kindly ran a ñGuess the 

weight of the Triple Dò 

where by people 

guessed the weight with 

the chance to win a Universal Hobbies Model of the tractor, along 

with some fine mounted photos of Ford and Fordson tractors very 

kindly donated by Stuarts Farming Photography. At 3pm it was the 

great weigh in and James Forrest got the chance to drive the Doe 

to his weighbridge where the winning weight of 4560kg was 

announced. 

Congratulations 

to the winners 

and thank you to 

everyone who 

had a go ï there 

was certainly a 

wide variety of 

guesses!  

Once again, a 

huge thank you 

has to go to 

James Forrest 

for hosting the event and to Ernest Doe  



who supported me with the arrangements and publicity. Also thanks 

to Calvors Brewery for the supply of beer and Ragmarsh Farm for 

the catering, keeping everyone fed and watered throughout the day.  

Entry into the event both for exhibitors and the public was on a 

purely voluntary donation and a count up after the event astounded 

me with a total of just over £1000 being collected on the day, which 

by far exceeded my expectations! Along with donations received 

prior to the event the overall total raised so far stands at £1,850. 

Obviously the day would not have been a success without the 

support and generosity of both the exhibitors who brought their 

tractors along, some of who travelled a great distance at 

considerable personal expense to join in with the day, and also to 

what seemed like the endless stream of public who turned up to 

watch and support. 

All money raised from the event is going to be split between the two 

nominated charities ï Cancer Research and STEPS, a charity 

based in Leicester, which provides specialist nursery service and 

support to children with motor disorders and their families, two very 

worthwhile charities. 

Peter Earl 

Blue Force Essex Area Organiser 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



For Sale 

Genuine Champion 8 COM Spark plugs 

Brand New, in the box. Almost impossible to find. 

As specified by Lister, Petter and many other engine 

manufacturers.  

I have managed to 
find a very limited 
number of  
GENUINE 
CHAMPION 8-COM 
sparkplugs, new old 
stock, and still in 
the box. These are 
almost impossible 
to obtain now and 
when they are 
available should be 
snapped up as they 
are ten times better 

than any ñequivalentò made somewhere in Asia.    
 

Seen on eBay at £30 +  
                 and even used 8 COM can make £20 + 
 

A Christmas present for the engine enthusiast. 

£20.00 each + £2.65 postage 
 

John Southall, fmps@btinternet.com 
or phone 01473 658889  (late evenings) 

 

mailto:fmps@btinternet.com


Loading Error  

 

 

Picture supplied by John Couch, our Honorary Member in New 

Zealand. 

The seriousness of incorrect loading and securing is well illustrated 

and serves as a reminder that nylon ratchet straps (which is what 

was being used) have their place but not when loading a 2 ton plus 

tractor. 

Take the extra care of using chain to secure your tractors or other 

heavy equipment to avoid a disaster, if it were a vehicle with rear 

seat passengers the consequences are obvious.   
 

 

 




